
April 22, 2014

The East Lampeter Township Board of Supervisors met on Tuesday, April 22, 2014, at 7:30 p.m. at
the East Lampeter Township Office, 2250 Old Philadelphia Pike, Lancaster, PA 17602. The meeting
was called to order by Mr. John Blowers, Chairman and was followed by the Pledge of Allegiance.
In addition to Mr. Blowers, supervisors present were: Mr. Dave Buckwalter, Mr. Glenn Eberly and Mr. 
Corey Meyer. Also present was Mr. Ralph Hutchison, Township Manager. Mr. Ethan Demme was absent.

The following persons signed in as being present in the audience:

Stephen Kepchar, 300 Granite Run Drive, Lancaster PA, representing Morgan Stanley
Michael Leder, 1200 E Ridgewood Avenue, Ridgewood NJ, representing Morgan Stanley
Howard Williard, 300 Granite Run Drive, Lancaster PA, representing Morgan Stanley
Dave Gribble, 1992 Drexel Avenue, Lancaster PA, representing Ronks Fire Company
Bruce Paul, 112 Crestmont Avenue, Lancaster PA, representing East Lampeter Emergency Service Committee
Jeanne Glick, Columbia PA, representing East Lampeter Township
Barry Fitzgerald, 1836 Lincoln Highway East, Lancaster PA, representing F3 Holdings
Brett Fitzgerald, 1836 Lincoln Highway East, Lancaster PA, representing F3 Holdings
Mike Thornton, 147 Bonneville Dr, Ronks PA, representing Conestoga Valley School District
Brad Mowbray, representing High
Mark Johnson, RGS, representing High
Lynn Commero, representing Lancaster Newspapers
David Keens, 63 Lafayette Way, representing Lafayette Fire Company
Chris Kauffman, 455 Mount Sidney Road, representing Witmer Fire Company
Tim Hoerner, 313 Enterprise Drive, representing Hand in Hand Fire Company
Jose Colon, 63 Lafayette Way, representing Lafayette Fire Company
Scott Hershey, 1711 Lincoln Highway East Apt 1, representing Lafayette Fire Company
Mike King, 79 Oxford Village, representing Lafayette Fire Company
Pedro Urena, 903 Clark Street, representing Lafayette Fire Company
Frank Robinson, representing Lafayette Fire Company
Matt Bono, 811 Waterfront Drive, representing Witmer Fire Company & East Lampeter Emergency Services Committee
Roger Fry, representing Amish School
Steven Esh, 2008F Horseshoe Road, Lancaster, representing School Board
Dave Mease, Diehm, representing Oscar’s Pet Resort
Mark Stanley, 1836 Lincoln Highway East, representing F3 Holdings
Aaron Z. King, 2195 Horseshoe Road
Jonas B. King, 406 Mount Sidney Road, Lancaster, representing Amish School
Eli Ebersol, 682 Hartman Station Road, Lancaster, representing Amish School
Tom Smithgall, representing High Properties
Cassie Kreider, 523 Willow Road, Lancaster, representing Oscar’s Pet Resort
Abner S. King, 2020 Horseshoe Road, Lancaster, representing Amish School
Elmer S. Beiler, 623 Willow Road, Lancaster, representing Amish School
Joseph Esch, 2210 Creek Hill Road, Lancaster, representing Amish School
Christian Stoltzfus, 373 Mount Sidney Road, representing Oak Grove School

Minutes of the April 7, 2014 Regular Meeting

Chairman Blowers asked if there were any additions or corrections regarding the minutes of the April 7, 2014 
regular meeting as prepared. There were no comments.



A motion was made by Mr. Meyer and seconded by Mr. Buckwalter to dispense with the reading of the 
minutes and approve the minutes as presented. The motion was passed by unanimous voice vote.

Bills:

Chairman Blowers indicated that bills to be paid from various funds in the amount of $257,782.55 were 
presented for payment. Chairman Blowers discussed one of the larger items included in that amount was a
payment to Hawk Valley Associates in the amount of $7980.00 for consulting services assisting staff with 
revisions to the draft of the new zoning ordinance.

A motion was made by Mr. Eberly and seconded by Mr. Meyer to approve payment of the bills as listed in the 
amount of $257,782.55. The motion was passed by unanimous voice vote.

Emergency Services Committee Presentation & Request for Radio Funding

Chairman Blowers asked if anyone was present for this agenda item.  Mr. Bruce Paul was present.

Mr. Paul, chairman of the Emergency Services Committee, stated that they are requesting funding for an upgrade 
to the fire departments radio system in conjunction with the Lancaster County Fire/EMS upgrade.  The fire 
companies currently use a low band radio network that has pauses and gaps that cause communication problems.  
The new P-25 system would eliminate some of these communication problems and is scheduled to go in to effect 
early in the fall of 2014.  The new P-25 system will not be compatible with the existing radios the fire companies 
use. The committee is requesting $35,000.00 per fire company for a total of $140,000.00 to purchase an average 
of 22-24 portable radios per company.  

Mr. Meyer asked about the resale value of the existing radios.  Mr. Paul stated that the existing radio can be 
purchased new for about $200.00 so the resale value would probably be 50-60% of that amount.  Mr. Eberly 
asked if the old radio would be compatible with the new for the fire police to use them to communicate with 
the fire company.  Mr. Paul stated there is a way for them to do that.  Mr. Buckwalter asked if any radios had 
been purchased and what type of units are being purchased. Mr. Paul stated that Ronks Fire Company has 
purchased 22 radios and that they are going to be handheld radios.  Mr. Eberly asked if the fire companies
have the capability to purchase the radios and the Township could budget the amount for 2015.  The 
committee responded it could be done but it would be difficult.  Mr. Meyer asked if there were any other 
grants available to help with the purchase of the radios.  Mr. Paul stated the issue with grant opportunity is 
the timing. The process could be a year or more and some grants do not cover equipment that has already 
been purchased.  The Board expressed concern about approving the costs for radios at the present time but 
recognized the fire companies need for funding.

Old Business:

None

New Business:

a. CVSD Land Development Plan #14-03: 2110 Horseshoe Road

Chairman Blowers asked if anyone was present for this agenda item.  Mr. Mike Huxta, landscape architect at 
the ELA Group. He introduced Mr. Charles Haley, senior engineer at the ELA Group and Mr. Michael 
Thornton, principal of CV High School.

Mr. Huxta stated that Conestoga Valley High School submitted a plan for construction of stadium 
renovations and a new internal access drive to link the Middle School to the High School. The access drive 



for two lanes would be twenty-five (25) feet wide and along the south side it would have a six (6) foot wide 
walking path to separate pedestrian traffic.  He stated that there will be two (2) controlled access gates on 
both ends and the road will only be open during school hours and special events and can also be accessed in 
case of emergencies.  Mr. Huxta stated the stadium renovations include replacing the stadium seats, new turf 
field, ADA ramps, ticket booth, storage building and stadium lights. He then reviewed the request for 
waivers and modifications to the plan. Mr. Buckwalter pointed out a comment by the Lancaster County 
Planning Commission about the jump pits and a memorial plaza and seat wall.  Mr. Huxta stated the jump 
pits will be remaining for use by both the Middle and High School students. The school is also planning on 
putting up a seat wall with memorial plaques.  Mr. Huxta also stated there is a sketch for future field 
improvements.

After a brief discussion, Mr. Eberly made a motion to conditionally approve the CVSD Land Development 
Plan #14-03: 2110 Horseshoe Road subject to modifications with deferrals of widening, curb and sidewalks, 
and DMA letter comments.  Mr. Meyer seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote.

b. Request for Waivers of Land Development & Stormwater Management Planning – Oscar’s Pet 
Resort: 521 Willow Road

Chairman Blowers asked if anyone was present for this agenda item. Mr. David Mease was present.

Mr. Mease, from Diehm & Sons, is representing Cassie Kreider who is the owner of Oscar’s Pet Resort.  The 
owners are proposing to add an 80 x 30 addition to the existing pet care facility.  The net increase in 
impervious area will be approximately 1100 square feet. They are requesting a waiver of the land 
development planning requirements and ask for an exemption of the stormwater management criteria based 
on the East Lampeter Township Storm Water Management Ordinance. Mr. Hutchison stated that the 
application was received before the new Storm Water Management Ordinance was adopted.  

Mr. Buckwalter made a motion to conditionally approve the waiver of land development and stormwater 
management planning for Oscar’s Pet Resort: 521 Willow Road subject to DMA and staff comments and no 
further development without a land development plan. Mr. Meyer seconded the motion and it was passed by 
unanimous voice vote.

c. Request for Waivers of Land Development & Stormwater Management Planning – Greenfield 
Estates: 799 Patriot Drive

Chairman Blowers asked if anyone was present for this agenda item.  Mr. Mark Johnson was present.

Mr. Johnson, from RGS Associates, is representing High Real Estate Group. He stated that High is proposing 
to add four (4) garage buildings to Greenfield Estates. Garages “A” and “D” will provide four (4) spaces and 
garages “B” and “C” will provide six (6) spaces.  They are requesting a waiver of land development 
planning.  After some discussion the applicant will now be submitting a stormwater management plan.

Mr. Meyer made a motion to conditionally approve the waiver of land development for garages for 
Greenfield Estates: 799 Patriot Drive subject to stormwater agreement and plan recording.  Mr. Eberly 
seconded the motion and it was passed by a vote of three in favor and one abstaining. (Mr. Buckwalter 
abstained due to his relationship with the applicant.)

d. Request for Waivers of Land Development & Stormwater Management Planning – Dutch 
Wonderland: 2249 Lincoln Highway East

Chairman Blowers asked if anyone was present for this agenda item.  No one was present.



e. Request for Waivers of Land Development & Stormwater Management Planning – F3 Holdings: 
1836 Lincoln Highway East

Chairman Blowers asked if anyone was present for this agenda item.  Mr. Mark Stanley was present.

Mr. Stanley, representing F3 Holdings, stated that the applicant is requesting a waiver of the land 
development and waiver of stormwater management to occupy the site with an auto repair and service 
facility that would be an extension of the H&F Tire service on the adjacent property.  F3 Holdings acquired 
the old Lafayette Fire Company building at 1836 Lincoln Highway East and as part of the acquisition a 
PennDOT Highway Occupancy Permit was process and approved. He stated that as a part of the subdivision 
and land development plan that Lafayette Fire Company recorded it indicated that prior to occupancy of the 
site a land development plan had to be provided for approval to East Lampeter Township. Mr. Stanley stated 
that there will be no changes to the property except for those described in the PennDOT Highway Occupancy 
Permit.

After a brief discussion about future development, Mr. Meyer made a motion to conditionally approve the 
waiver of land development for F3 Holdings: 1836 Lincoln Highway East subject to DMA’s review 
comments.  Mr. Eberly seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote.

f. Oak Grove School District – Parochial School Privy/Holding Tank Request: 338 Willow Road

Chairman Blowers asked if anyone was present for this agenda item.  Mr. Roger Fry and Mr. Stephen Esh 
were present.

Mr. Fry, from Fry Surveying Inc, is representing the Oak Grove Amish School.  He stated that last year the 
Board had approved a privy for a proposed site at 500 Willow Road.  Since that time, the community has 
considered relocating the school to a better location at 338 Willow Road.  Public sewer exists at the new site 
but the School Board is requesting that a privy be used for sewage disposal with the same conditions as the 
previous approval.  The proposed method of disposal is a standard for Plain Sect schools.  Mr. Esh spoke 
about the reasons for relocating the school to the new site.  Mr. Fry stated that to use a privy the state says 
they need to record a lease agreement, have a contract with a hauler, and use the standard design for a privy.

Mr. Buckwalter asked about the use of the structure if the school is closed. Mr. Esh responded that the land 
owner gets first chance to purchase the building. Mr. Hutchison commented that staff had a concern about 
the building being within 150 feet of the line that the ordinance requires that they be connected. He 
suggested that it be redesigned so that it is not within 150 feet of the line. The Board and Mr. Fry discussed 
this suggestion.

Mr. Eberly made a motion to approve the request for a privy for the Oak Grove School: 338 Willow Road as 
proposed by the applicant.  Mr. Buckwalter seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote.

Other Business:

a. Morgan Stanley Presentation re: Pension Plans Investment Policy

Chairman Blowers asked if anyone was present for this agenda item.  Mr. Stephen Kepchar, Mr. Howard 
Williard and Mr. Mike Leder from Morgan Stanley were present.

Mr. Kepchar thanked the Board for given them the opportunity to manage the investment and retirement 
portfolios and thanked Jeanne Glick for her assistance.  He introduced Mr. Howard Williard who gave a 
review of the investment policy statement.  He discussed the option of adding more allocations to the 



Alternatives.  He discussed that to reach the desired rate of return of 7.0% per year that the desired asset 
allocation should be 60% equities, 30% fixed income and 10% alternatives.  He introduced Mr. Mike Leder. 
Mr. Leder stated that he is the regional specialist for Alternatives for Morgan Stanley.  He discussed the 
Alternative investment opportunities and the management of portfolios.

After a discussion, Mr. Buckwalter made a motion to adopt the new pension funds investment policy 
statement as presented with the exception that Alternatives will be capped at a maximum of 15% of the 
portfolio.  Mr. Eberly seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote.

b. Agreement for Consultant Services – Route 30 Streetscape Plan

Mr. Hutchison stated that this is an agreement between the Township and the consultant, URS Corporation 
for the last requirement so that the Township can start the planning of the Route 30 Streetscape.  The total 
cost of the planning effort will be below $150,000 of which $70,000 from PennDOT and $75,000 from the 
County and $5,000 from the Township. The planning time frame is nine (9) months to a year with a kick-off 
meeting of May 6 at 10 am at the Township building.

Mr. Buckwalter made a motion to approve the Route 30 Streetscape Plan Consultant Agreement.  Mr. Eberly 
seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote.

Public Comment:

None

Revisited:

a. Request for Waivers of Land Development & Stormwater Management Planning – Dutch 
Wonderland: 2249 Lincoln Highway East

The Board decided to discuss this agenda item.  Mr. Hutchison stated that Dutch Wonderland is proposing 
removing the existing mini-golf facility which was built over the existing parking lot and converting it back 
to parking.  The applicant is requesting an exception from the Stormwater Management Ordinance due to the 
conversion of the area to the previous conditions and grades.  They are also requesting a waiver of the Land 
Development Ordinance as there are no buildings or structures proposed.

Mr. Eberly made a motion to approve the waivers of land development and stormwater management 
planning for Dutch Wonderland: 2249 Lincoln Highway East.  Mr. Meyer seconded the motion and it was 
passed by unanimous voice vote.

Adjournment:

A motion was made by Mr. Meyer and seconded by Mr. Eberly to adjourn the meeting. The motion was 
passed by unanimous voice vote. The next regularly scheduled meeting is to be held on Tuesday, May 13,
2014 beginning at 7:30 pm.

Respectfully submitted,

Ralph Hutchison
Township Manager








































